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County of Placer

WEST PLACER MUNICIPAL ADVISORY COUNCIL

P.O. BOX 1466

ROSEVILLE, CA  95678

County Contact:  Linda Brown 916-787-8950

WEST PLACER MUNICIPAL ADVISORY COUNCIL

Thursday, June 14, 2007
A regular meeting of the West Placer Municipal Advisory Council was held on Thursday, June 14, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Dry Creek School, Roseville, Ca.

1.  Call to Order:  Chairperson Stillman called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm.  Mr. Stillman recognized Supervisor Rockholm and thanked him for attending.  Supervisor Rockholm introduced Kathy Carroll, Field Representative.
Council members present:  Barry Stillman, George Brown, Terry Dee Webb.                                         
Council members absent:  Claudette Mitchell-Weismantle 
      County staff present:           Rocky Rockholm, Supervisor, District 1

Kathy Carroll, Field Representative for Supervisor Rockholm

Paul Thompson-Planning Department 


Rick Dondro, Dept of Public Works


Philip Vassion-Department of Public Works

Diane Howe, Sec. MAC

2.  Approval of the Minutes of April 12, 2007:  Terry Dee Webb moved to approve the minutes of April 12, 2007 as presented.  George Brown seconded.  Motion carried 3-0.
3.  Approval of the Agenda:  Terry Dee Webb moved to approve the agenda as presented. George Brown seconded. Motion carried 3-0.
4.  Public Comment: Noe Fierros asked for the MAC’s assistance in working with the community, Cal-fire, and the County to reduce the fire hazard present because of high weeds in fields and easements/public right of ways.  Cal-Fire’s new BC. Fred Lopez addressed the dangers involved in this dry season and spoke to his desire to begin not only a disking program but a landowner education program for fire prevention.  Cal-Fire is willing to work with DPW/County to do anything to reduce the wild land fires in the area (many of which are arson suspected).  Rick Dondro relayed that the County has a mowing program but manpower is an issue with well over 1000 miles of roads to cover.  Manuel Carreras pointed out the fire hazard on Oly Lane with the property of the Whisper Creek development and noted that the County installed fence at the end of Oly on the Sac. County line is broken down again.  Rick Dondro will relay this to the appropriate person at the County level.  .  

5.  Public Safety: 

A.  County Sheriff’s Department:  Officer Bell reported on a make-shift fort on the old Brady property at Brady/Baseline which was removed by Code Enforcement and that it is thought the three fires recently in that area were due to the fort.  He also reported the trouble on Pinehurst seems to be gone. 
B.  C.H.P. Report: Officer Mike Ketterer reported that they are once again short-handed but have handled parties on Walerga as well as assisted Cal-Fire with small fires on Baseline started from cigarettes. He has been talking with Phil Vassion related to speed surveys to be conducted which have been somewhat slowed due to various State legislative reasons.   
C.  Cal-Fire (formerly CDF/Dry Creek):  B.C. Fred Lopez gave a report on May fires/rescues in the area (34 fires, 118 rescue/med) as well as noting the 3 arson fires at Brady/Baseline and a small vehicle dump/burn on Palladay.  He reminded the community that the 4th of July was quickly approaching and that NO FIREWORKS are allowed in the County area.  Diane Informed the community to mark their calendars as the Annual Volunteer BBQ is schedule for Sat., Oct. 20, 2007.  

6.  Information Items (non-action):  
     A.  Placer Vineyards – Paul Thompson, Community Development Resource Administration – Planning Placer Vineyards update. (10 minutes)
Supervisor Rockholm clarified for the community a statement he made at the Public Hearing on Placer Vineyards on June 12 as follows:  He did not state he supported the Blue Print plan version of Placer Vineyards but that if the Board of Supervisors wished to revisit that issue he would be willing to look at the Blueprint plan proposal.  With that clarification, Paul Thompson, Placer County Planning gave a brief history update noting the next Public Hearing/Workshop is at 10:30 related to EIR, Finance Plan, Services Plan, and the Development agreement.  He informed the MAC that the County and the proponent had met with the SPA residents and have made changes or considerations to the plan related to 4 specific areas of concerns of the residents.  Many thanks and much credit was given to resident Walt Wylie for assisting in gathering the residents and working cohesively to come to understandings.  The four areas of greatest concern are as follows:  the buffer zone issue, the location of Town Center Drive, the connection/lack of the equestrian trail to the SPA, and the existing and future traffic problems on Locust Rd.  The proponent addressed these issues as follows:  Buffers:  Many were revisited with increases to the buffers between the SPA and the development and berms were added.  Town Center Drive was shifted to the south to come away from the SPA.  The equestrian trail was revisited and now goes around the SPA with connection to the Gibson Ranch area planned with another property development.  Locust Road will be addressed in the traffic report and could be handled in various ways.  Terry Webb expressed his pleasure in the vast improvement to the plan and George Brown was pleased to see the berms and buffers.  The MAC thanked all for their hard work and especially Mr. Wylie as they see a much improved plan.       

   B.  Traffic in the Dry Creek community Plan/West Placer Area – Rick Dondro, Assistant director, Transportation

A discussion of the update to the Dry Creek Community Plan Transportation Chapter, bridges, traffic signals and future improvements in the area.  (60 minutes.)  Rick Dondro introduced himself and Phil Vassion who would be making notes for him this evening.  The MAC complimented DPW on the placement of the No Parking signs on Cook Riolo Rd. and PFE as requested.  
Mr. Dondro addressed the issue Locust Road in the SPA area as related to the Placer Vineyards plan first.  The SPA residents expressed a desire to have Locust closed which is considered a difficulty related to the EIR of the specific plan this late in the process but DPW does considered the Locust Road issue worthy of study by DPW which could be done by:  a) conditioning the project itself to a study or  b) study as part of the Community Plan update which could then delay the draft EIR for the community plan update from the Aug 07 scheduled release.  Questions and discussion revolved around closure of a road, traffic calming methods, speeds of cars etc.  Also discussed was the community plan update which will have a variety of suggestions related to each of the following:  the closure/non-closure of PFE, the abandonment of Don Julio extension, and the removal of the barrier at Cook Riolo/Baseline.   These issues related to the Community Plan will return to the MAC in the fall with recommendations and options.  Mr. Wylie commented again on the desire of the residents to close Locust.  George Brown suggested a strong look at a mitigation method for this issue.  Barry Stillman asked which calming methods would be used and Mr. Dondro stated that the EIR document would state various concepts    

Mr. Dondro addressed the traffic mitigation at the under construction Creekview Ranch Middle School site.  There will be a signal with dedicated left and right hand turns lanes placed on Cook Riolo at the entrance of the school and a portable smart traffic signal will be purchased and placed on the Cook Riolo Bridge (replacing the one lane stop signs) until the new bridge is completed.  At this point Mrs. Estes (a community member living across from the new school property) expressed her dissatisfaction with the placement of the school and the widening of the road resulting in a need for the use of the easement/right-of-way on her property.  She stated an eminent domain process was underway as she refused to grant the easement.  Diane Howe (at this point) clarified the school District position of cooperation with the County in the road process and the understanding that negotiations were still on going with Mrs. Estes, the County and the District.  Discussion followed. Mr. Dondro expressed that the school district was a good partner to work with.

Mr. Dondro addressed that bridge(s) construction (both Walerga and Dry Creek) will begin in 2008 and is scheduled to be completed in 2009.  Both will be done in phases and remain open to thru traffic.  Barry Stillman asked if all the properties on Cook Riolo had a 50 ft right-of-way (25 ft each side from center of the road).  The answer was that the County easements vary and Mr. Vassion would be willing to research some of these easements.  
Sierra Vista Project north of Baseline has submitted application to both the City of Roseville and the County and will proceed through the process with traffic study and impact in the EIR requirement.  

Watt Avenue is projected to be a high volume intersection as the avenue to the proposed Regional University.  

There will be an all way stop placed at Brady Lane and Vineyard with the proposed American Vineyard Villages development.  The MAC expressed dissatisfaction that this project has not been before the MAC and is clearly not within the desired density limits of the Community Plan.  They requested Planning present this development for discussion and as in previous discussion reflected that the money and time spent by developers to reach the draft EIR process is substantial and it seems wiser to gather input from the MAC/community before getting to far in to a project.  

The City of Roseville is in the process of widening Atkinson.

Speed limits were discussed with some being changed and some remaining the same:  Cook Riolo will be able to support a 35 mph with radar, Crowder will have 35 mph, Vineyard Rd. will remain with current limits of 40 mph west of Cook Riolo and 45 mph east of Cook Riolo, Walerga will be at 50 mph.  

The Placer Vineyards proponent (Ken MacDiarmid) stated they are supportive of the SPA area and will pay for a study whether thru the Community Plan revision or a continued study.   

7. Action Items: None
.  
8.  MAC Subcommittees:

A. Land/Use, Specific Plans:-Weismantle—
B. Utilities (water, sewer, flood control):--Brown: 
C. Traffic:  Webb:   
D. Schools and Parks—Weismantle. 

9.   Correspondence-neither Neither Barry nor Diane had correspondence to present.
 10.  Next Meeting: The next regular meeting is Thursday, July 12, 2007 at 7:00 
11.  Adjournment:  Meeting adjourned at 8:51 pm.
